
























 
 
01/15/2021 
 
Secretary-Designee Andrea Palm 
Department of Health Services 
 
State Disaster Medical Advisory Committee  
Vaccine Distribution Subcommittee Members 
 
RE: Veterinarians – Phase 1b COVID Vaccination Plan 
 
Dear Secretary-Designee Palm and Members of the SDMAC Vaccine Distribution 
Subcommittee: 
 
My name is Angela Borchers and I am from Madison, Wisconsin. I am a veterinarian and 
veterinary educator, working for the University of Wisconsin, Veterinary Teaching 
Hospital.  I am writing to ask you to include veterinarian health care professionals in Phase 
1b of the Wisconsin COVID-19 vaccination plan. 
 
Since the beginning of the pandemic, I have continued to work in the veterinary profession 
as an essential worker. During work, I am exposed to many clients and coworkers on a 
daily basis. Additionally, I teach veterinary students in a laboratory setting. Teaching 
exposes me directly to > 50 students in an enclosed roo       y. 

       from working remotely. While other businesses 
have suffered from a decreased workload during the pandemic, veterinary medicine has 
experienced the opposite. Our caseload has doubled with less available workers due to the 
pandemic. Because of this, many hospitals are unable to provide veterinary care to clients 
and public health in a timely fashion. Animals that need urgent care cannot be treated as 
readily as they should, some hospitals had to close their receiving services for above 
reasons. This is unacceptable for the pet owners, the animals, public health and the 
veterinary profession. Considering the active role that veterinary medicine plays in ONE 
HEALTH, protecting public and animal health as well as in surveillance for SARS-CoV-2 in 
non-human animals, I am very surprised and disappointed that we are not included in the 
vaccination plan. For above reasons, I urge you to include the veterinary profession into 
phase 1b vaccination plan. 
 

 y   considering this request. 
 
 
 
Angela Borchers, DVM, DACVECC, DACVIM 
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1/15/2021 
 
Secretary-Designee Andrea Palm 
Department of Health Services 
 
State Disaster Medical Advisory Committee  
Vaccine Distribution Subcommittee Members 
 
RE: Veterinarians – Phase 1b COVID Vaccination Plan 
 
Dear Secretary-Designee Palm and Members of the SDMAC Vaccine Distribution 
Subcommittee: 
 
My name is Courtney Buser and I am from Stoughton, Wisconsin. I am a veterinary student, 
veterinary receptionist, and veterinary assistant.  I am writing to ask you to include 
veterinarian health care professionals in Phase 1b of the Wisconsin COVID-19 vaccination 
plan. 
 
As you probably know, veterinary clinics have been considered as essential business 
during the COVID pandemic in the state of Wisconsin. For many businesses, the effects of 
COVID have slowed down business to the point of letting go of employees or shutting their 
doors permanently. For veterinary medicine, the impact has been the complete opposite. 
There isn’t enough time in the day to accommodate the daily onslaught of calls that come in 
from people who have a wide variety of needs. Some ha      y e 

        een experiencing or to buy a new puppy/kitten. 
Others may have had their main clinic close temporarily due to an outbreak, or cannot 
accommodate them in a timely manner so they are calling around hoping for someone, 
anyone to see their pet. This is all on top of normal annual visits recommended for dogs 
and cats of established clients and unforeseeable emergencies, and the veterinary 
profession is overwhelmed.   
 
The clinic I work at has 3 locations north of Madison and a very large client base. The 
limitations we enforce vary based on location. At our largest and main location, we have 
the least amount of restrictions but are still only allowing 1 person to attend their animal’s 
visit and only 2 people to attend pet euthanasias.  At our other 2, smaller locations, we limit 
to one person in the lobby at any given time in addition to only 1 person only in the room 
and 2 for euthanasia. This creates a host of issues for families, especially those with 

  p ople with special needs that need to have adult accompaniment, and those 
who are saying goodbye to their beloved pet but have to make the heartbreaking decision 
on who gets to be present. This puts a significant strain on our clients as well as the 
veterinary staff. We exist to help these people and their pets, but these decisions we have to 
make to keep everyone safe ultimately create traumatic experiences for the staff and clients 
in many circumstances. 
 
No matter how stringent our policies are, we and all veterinary professionals are still faced 
with unavoidable situations that bring us in close contact with people, risking our exposure 
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from our clients and risking our clients being exposed to us. From the veterinary 
receptionists to the veterinarians, every staff member comes in close contact with clients 
and each other and risks COVID transmission. While our 2 smaller clinics are used for 
routine appointments and are not able to accommodate emergencies, our main location is 
much larger and does accommodate for several emergencies during our 24 hour 
emergency service. Oftentimes, these emergencies come to us as new clients from north of 
our location, far from Madison where the UW Veterinary Care hospital is located. These 
people rely on us to save their animals when a trip to Madison cannot be done, whether it 
be for time, money, or other reasons. If we were to have a COVID outbreak in our main 
hospital, hundreds, if not even into the thousands, of clients would be left without 
accessible veterinary care. This goes for clients with dogs and cats as well as farm clients, 
as we also service a large area of equine and livestock patients. 
 
I ask today that you consider veterinary professionals be included in Phase 1B Vaccination 
Plan. Veterinarians and other veterinary staff serve several, very important roles in society 
including but not limited to pet medicine, farm animal medicine, food safety, and research. 
As essential employees that have been on the front lines of animal health during the 
pandemic of a zoonotic virus, it seems only logical that they receive vaccinations in a timely 
manner. 
 
Thank you for considering this request. 
 
 
Courtney Buser 
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www.hooswoods.org 

Hoo’s Woods Raptor Center - PO Box 21- Milton, WI  53563 

falco5@ticon.net 

608-883-2795 

January 17, 2021  
 
VIA EMAIL ONLY TO DHSSDMAC@dhs.wisconsin.gov 
 
Secretary-Designee Andrea Palm 
Department of Health Services 
 
State Disaster Medical Advisory Committee  
Vaccine Distribution Subcommittee Members 
 
RE: Wildlife rehabilitators – Phase 2b COVID Vaccination Plan 
 
Dear Secretary-Designee Palm and Members of the SDMAC Vaccine Distribution 
Subcommittee: 
 
My name is Dianne Moller and I am from Whitewater, Wisconsin. I am a wildlife 
rehabilitator and owner of Hoo’s Woods Raptor Center, where we rehabilitate around 200 
raptors  per year.   I am writing to ask you to include wildlife rehabilitation professionals in 
Phase 2b of the Wisconsin COVID-19 vaccination plan. 
 
I am also a licensed raptor educator and provide over 130 raptor education programs in 
schools, libraries, senior centers and community events. We are invited by many teachers 
environmental education programs to many students.  I am requesting wildlife educators 
be included in Phase 2b of the Covid Vaccination Plan.   
 
Wildlife rehabilitators are a small group of licensed individuals who provide care for native 
wildlife in our state.  Given the nature of this pandemic, research on the transmissibility of 
this virus to animals has been limited to date.  In the interest of preventing a potential 
reservoir of this virus in the wild I hope this group of individuals will be included for the 
benefit of all the public, just as mink farmers have been.  
 
Thank you for considering this request. 

Dianne Moller  

 

Dianne Moller  
Executive Director 
Hoo’s Woods Raptor Center 
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January 14, 2021 
 
 
Secretary-Designee Andrea Palm 
Department of Health Services 
DHSSDMAC@dhs.wisconsin.gov 
 
State Disaster Medical Advisory Committee  
Vaccine Distribution Subcommittee Members 
 
RE: Veterinarians – Phase 1b COVID Vaccination Plan 
 
Dear Secretary-Designee Palm and Members of the SDMAC Vaccine Distribution 
Subcommittee: 
 
My name is Heather Roney, I am a veterinarian in Fredonia, Wisconsin. I am writing to ask you 
to include veterinary health care professionals in Phase 1b of the Wisconsin COVID-19 
vaccination plan. 
 
I work for a mixed animal practice, so in addition to caring for pets, we also see large animals 
including horses and food production species. We provide care on a routine basis as well as a 
significant portion of our work on an urgent/emergent basis. For the past year we have been 
adjusting our practices to keep our staff safe so we can continue to serve our rural community. It 
has been challenging to see an ever-increasing caseload, while limiting our exposure risk  as I 
acknowledge it has been for everyone this past year. I am proud of how our staff has continued 
to provide high quality medicine, while setting an example for our community on public health 
issues such as this pandemic. However, we are still a small business, and our resources for 
alleviating staffing shortages are limited. Our patients’ care cannot wait. Access to vaccination 
for our veterinarians and staff would help us keep our doors open so we can continue to fulfill 
our obligations to our clients and patients. 
 
I look forward to a future where vaccine production can meet the needs of our entire community 
and protect Wisconsinites from this potentially deadly disease. Veterinarians have been included 
with 1b, and in some states 1a, vaccinations plans. I strongly urge you to explicitly include 
veterinary staff, as the health care professionals we are, in Phase 1b of the Wisconsin COVID-19 
vaccination plan. 
 
Warm regards, 
 
 
 
 
Heather E. Roney, DVM 
Fredonia Veterinary Clinic 
hroney@fredoniavetclinic.com 
262-692-2439 
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